Hang up or pay up, Michigan may tell teen drivers

State legislators consider $50 fine for under-18 motorists who chat on cell phones behind the wheel.

Instant message from lawmakers to Michigan teens: Don't dial and drive. 

The Legislature appears ready to ban some teenage motorists from talking on their cell phones or other interactive communication devices while behind the wheel. 

The influential House Judiciary Committee unanimously passed such a bill this week, and the full House is expected to approve the measure as soon as next week. 

Should the bill become law, drivers younger than 18 caught chatting on their cell phones while driving will have to pay a $50 fine. 

The hang-up-before-you-drive plan is the brainchild of Rep. David Law, R-Commerce Township, and a former Oakland County assistant prosecutor who read too many accident reports about distracted teens causing crashes. 

Michael Henley, a cell phone-toting senior at Lincoln Park High, says Law's bill is a good idea. 

"I don't use my cell phone while driving. I have friends who do, and I tell them it's a bad thing," the 18-year-old said. 

While the National Transportation Safety Board has reported that yakking on cell phones while driving is generally a road hazard for all age groups, Law concedes there is no Michigan statistical data that suggests cell phone use is any more of a distraction to cruising teens than eating french fries, primping hair or listening to window-rattling music. 

"But common sense tells you that anything you can do to help inexperienced younger drivers keep their focus on the road is a step in the right direction," Law said. 

But why limit the prohibition to teenagers, Henley wondered. "It should be banned for everyone." 

Lillie Schroat, a senior at Walled Lake Central, generally believes the cell phone ban is a good plan, but she said allowances should be made for emergencies. 

Schroat said she uses a cell phone while driving but it has a headset so she isn't using her hands to hold the phone. "An exception should be made for those phones," she said. 

In fact, the legislation bars only handheld devices. 

There is state precedent for special restrictions on teen drivers. Those younger than 17 who don't have a level-three license are barred from driving between midnight and 5 a.m. without an adult in the car. Also, under zero-tolerance laws, a teen's license can be yanked for any kind of driving incident involving alcohol -- even an unopened bottle found in the car. 

According to the Insurance Institute for Highway Safety, teens are involved in crashes at a higher rate than any other age group. For instance, 77 percent of fatal traffic accidents involving teen drivers are the result of driver error, compared with 57 percent at age 20-40. 

The bill has been endorsed by a variety of law enforcement agencies and cell phone companies, and Law says he's received numerous letters from parents and teens who back the idea. 

Gov. Jennifer Granholm has yet to sign on, but spokeswoman Liz Boyd said: "The governor, who has teenage daughters herself, is open to any plan that would make driving safer for teens." 

